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Cavan County Council
Cavan - Belturbet Municipal District
Minutes of Meeting held on Monday, 25th May 2015 in Council Chamber, Cavan.
Presiding:

Councillor (Cllr) Sean Smith, Cathaoirleach 

Present:
Councillors Madeleine Argue, John Paul Feeley, Eugene Greenan, 
In attendance:   
John Brannigan, Acting Director of Service


Derry Scanlan, Senior Executive Engineer 

Also in attendance:  
Josephine McNiff, Cavan County Council


Seamus Enright, Anglo Celt

Apologies:

Cllr Damien Brady, Cllr Peter McVitty

Cathaoirleach Sean Smith opened the meeting and apologised for the change of time. He then raised the minutes of the previous meeting. Cllr Argue proposed and Cllr Feeley seconded it.
(i) Matters arising from previous meeting
(ii) To note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme 

Note Progress on Roadworks.

Derry stated that drainage works were started on local roads included in the scheme.  Surface Dressing will commence in three/four weeks.  And overlays will take place in July.
John Brannigan said Kelly’s will be doing some remedial works and he will get them to mark out disabled parking bays.
Members Items
1. Provision of toilet amenities at Shannon Pot carpark

Cllr Feeley stated that the Shannon Pot had a huge significance within the Geopark, and that 14,943 people visited it since March 2013.  He said the playground has been completed and wondered what funding could be got to put toilet amenities in place. Cllr Smith and Cllr Argue supported the motion. 

John Brannigan stated that there was no funding in this year’s allocations and he would formulate a development plan for the area around the Shannon Pot which would form the basis of an application for EU funding
Derry informed the meeting that visitor numbers to the Shannon Pot increased because of the Cavan Burren Park.  He said there were no comments to date on social media such as Trip Advisor in relation to lack of toilet facilities but there would be a long term plan put in place with a view to providing same.

2. Request that any additional roads funding be allocated to Cavan Town.
Cllr Argue said the roads around Cavan were in very bad repair.  She stated that a wheelchair user had great difficulty in using the road from Fairhill down to Main Street as there was a pothole there.  Derry informed her that it had been repaired.  She asked if there was any additional funding, that Cavan Town gets the major share of it.
Cllr Greenan stated that he sees on a regular basis that most roads leading into the town needs some sort of repair, and that the County Town should take preference.  Cllr Feeley said he was aware of the deterioration of the roadwork’s network. He said it was a poor reflection of the Old Town Council.  He said footpaths were in very poor condition and we should make a case to the Department as there is need for additional resources.
Cllr Argue stated that the former Town Council did a lot of work and defended its record in relation to the service to the town.

Cllr Smith said he was appalled with the state of many of the roads around Cavan Town and it needs to be taken on board as it’s our county town.  He said we should seek a special allocation for Cavan Town.  He agreed with Cllr Feeley that they had been on to the Minister, but to no avail.  He asked that a letter be sent to Dept of Environment for additional funding and to Irish Water in relation to damaged caused as a result of the ongoing upgrade to the sewage scheme.
John Brannigan stated that Cavan Town Council did significant works on Cavan Town and that we needed better investment in the road network leading into Cavan Town.  He stated also that we looked for funding but to no avail.  He said the Irish Water contribution to the network in the Town would not be significant. He said he will write again to the Minister of the Environment.

Derry stated that as Cavan Town was a separate Local Authority to the County Council as the formulation of the current multi-annual roadworks scheme the network in the town does not feature in this year’s or next year’s programme. This is of great concern as the only money available is for pothole repairs and minor patching.
3. Upgrade of Old Ballyjamesduff Road from Kesh Bar.
Cllr Argue stated that the residents were looking for a footpath and public lighting. She said it was quite a populated area and the road was in very poor condition.

Cllr Greenan supported this and said there was no ability to walk from the Kesh bar to the town.

Derry Scanlan stated that €80,000/€90,000 would be required for works.  He said there is no funding available for it for the foreseeable future.
John Brannigan said that works had to be prioritized. Derry agreed and said he will be drawing up a list of required works to the road network, footpaths and public lighting which would include costing and recommended priority. A programme would then be put in place with a view to putting realistic timelines on proposed works in the town and environs.
4. Extra road funding for the Cavan Belturbet Municipal District
 This was discussed on Members Items 2.
5. Road and footpath maintenance at Drumnavanagh and Brookside in Cavan Town
Cllr Greenan stated that this was the topic during the election last year.  He said the footpaths were crumbling and were a danger to use.  He asked if the County Council were liable to repair the footpaths.  He said there was nowhere to park cars and that this was a long ongoing issue.  He said the Brookside estate had bad road conditions and that this was probably because of tractors and lorries parking there because of the mart.
Cllr Argue supported the motion and said it needs addressing and asked what can County Council do.

Cllr Feeley said he also received representations on this and that they were in a bad condition and were unsafe in some parts.

John Brannigan stated that in relation to Drumnavanagh County Council did carry out some works there 15 years ago but no works had been carried out since. He also said that Brookside has not been taken in charge, even though it’s over 25years old.

Derry Scanlan agreed that sections of footpath were very poor and works here were high in priority.
6. Provision of camper vans at Belturbet maina.
Cllr Greenan stated that Belturbet received EU funding and the marina looks well.  He asked that there would be provision put in place for parking for camper vans, some designated space and signage and promote tourism in the town.
Cllr Feeley welcomed the news for the marina that there was a motion for overnight camper vans.  He stated that this would be open to widespread abuse and there would be very limited economic spin-off.  He said it was a good idea but could be a problem.

Cllr Smith supported the motion and said we have to be careful and investigate who would be coming into it.

Cllr Argue supported the motion

John Brannigan stated that there would be planning issues but he will investigate and provisionally mark out some bays for parking during day time.  He said there would need to be bye-laws for overnight parking.

Cllr Smith agreed to go with that.

7. Slip-way at Brackley  Lake
Cllr Smith stated there was a lot of great work done at Brackley lake amenity, however the slip-way needed attention. Cllr Smith thanked Derry Scanlan and his staff for the safety barrier at Brackley.

Derry Scanlan stated that the slip-way is there 40 years and has been damaged.  It is closed at present but will be temporarily opened within days.  He stated that the slipway will be replaced in it’s entirety and the work is going to tender.

8. Funding for lay-byes on roads
Cllr Smith stated that we had great roads but wondered if there could be an audit done on roads with a view to providing extra lay-bys.  He found there was an issue where people had to reverse on roads, and neither party wanted to reverse.
Cllr Feely agreed and said we should make provision for lay-byes.

Cllr Argue supported the motion.

Derry stated that when roads were repaired, lay-byes were put in.  It is normally the practice.

9. Verge Cutting
Cllr Smith asked if junctions where appropriate would be cut.  He said maybe spraying the junctions rather than cutting.

Derry stated that he would have to consult with the National Parks and Wildlife Service. He stated that verge cutting on National Routes are starting shortly and then Regional roads will begin.

10. A.O.B
Cllr Smith asked about Gannons Cross to Drumalee. He said there was high traffic volumes on this route.  
Derry Scanlan stated that this is the R197 and has two-way traffic.  He said two trucks can pass and that the County Council  cannot justify taking any traffic off a Regional road.
Cllr Smith asked if a survey could be done. Derry said yes there could be a survey done and signs can be erected in relation to speed.

John Brannigan said then they would know the number of vehicles using this route.

Cllr Greenan stated that its mostly local hauliers that’s using this route and signs won’t make any difference, but the issue of heavy goods trucks was the main problem.

Cllr Argue asked about the road at Killygarry Church and asked if it was Council property.  She stated that it was the old Dublin road and it is rough ground and has potholes.  John Brannigan and Derry Scanlan informed her it was Council property and Derry said he will look at it.
John Brannigan distributed list of projects who were awarded grant aid.

Cllr Greenan proposed it and Cllr Feeley seconded it.

Cllr Green fully welcomed funding.

John Brannigan stated that there was another €500 and that it would be awarded to Cavan Gaels for their successful qualification for Féile 2015.
Meeting closed at 2.00pm
Next meeting:  Thursday 25th June at 3pm in the Council Chamber, Courthouse, Cavan.
Signed:  ________________________
